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Sexual material in foreign language film not in breach of good taste and decency 
broadcasting standard    
  

The Broadcasting Standards Authority (BSA) has not upheld a complaint that the broadcast 

of an Albanian comedy film, East West East: The Final Sprint, which contained sexual 

material, was in breach of the good taste and decency standard.  

The film, broadcast on Māori Television at 8.30pm during the school holidays, followed an 

Albanian cycle team as they made their way to France to take part in a race, only to learn 

that a revolution was underway in Albania, to which they returned. The film featured brief 

sexual scenes and material, which the complainant argued was offensive and unacceptable 

for broadcast during the school holidays.  

The film was preceded by a verbal and written audience advisory, in both English and te 

reo Māori:  

AO – This programme is recommended for adults only viewing. Certain scenes and 

language may offend.  

Mā ngā pākeke anake tēnei hōtaka. Ka pāpouri pea ki ētahi o ngā pikitia me ngā 

kōrero.  

The Authority did not uphold the complaint, finding that the information provided to viewers 

in the programme description, warning and time of broadcast sufficiently notified viewers of 

the potential for adult themes, including sexual material, in the film.  

“The film was correctly classified AO – Adults Only, and was screened at the appropriate 

time of 8.30pm (with the AO symbol appearing after each advertisement break). The more 

challenging sexual material was not broadcast until later in the film, and the initial sexual 

scene (which included passionate kissing and a topless female character), would have 

signalled to viewers that the film contained sexual material suitable only for adults.” 

The Authority found that the sexual content was relatively brief, was not gratuitous and was 

primarily used in the film for comedic effect. As such, the scenes were in keeping with the 

film’s quirky humour.  

ENDS 

For more information contact Catie Murray on 021 623 794. 

 

 

 

 



FURTHER INFORMATION 

The film was broadcast at 8.30pm on 23 April 2017 on Māori Television. 

The full decision is available at http://bsa.govt.nz/decisions/latest.  

The decision was made under the Good Taste and Decency standard of the Free-to-Air Television 
Code of Broadcasting Practice. The Code has been in force since 1 April 2016 and is available at 
http://bsa.govt.nz/standards/overview.  

 

ABOUT THE BROADCASTING STANDARDS AUTHORITY 

The Broadcasting Standards Authority is an independent body that oversees the broadcasting 
standards regime in New Zealand. We do this by determining complaints that broadcasts have 
breached standards, by doing research and also by providing information about broadcasting 
standards. 

The Authority members are Peter Radich (Chair), Te Raumawhitu Kupenga and Paula Rose.  

For more information see our website: www.bsa.govt.nz.  
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